

FINK, M. (1983) Missed seizures and the bilateral–unilateral electroconvulsive therapy controversy. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, **140**, 1198–1199

**Venugopal Duddu** MD, DNB(Psy) Level II Trainee, Queen's Park Hospital, Blackburn BB2 3HH

## Changes to the MRCPsych examination

Sir: The ability to elicit a history and to examine the mental state are essential clinical skills, but ones that are difficult to test. Direct observation would appear to be the most appropriate way of assessing such skills. However, Dale (*Psychiatric Bulletin*, October 2000, **24**, 395) is concerned about the validity of the objective structured clinical examination (OSCE) in the revised MRCPsych examination (Katona *et al*, *Psychiatric Bulletin*, July 2000, **24**, 276 – 278).

Currently both parts of the examination include the assessment of a single unobserved long case. This has doubtful reliability and provides an insufficient variety of clinical situations. In contrast, the OSCE is designed to test the candidates' competence in a range of clinical and practical skills.

At St George's Hospital the incorporation of an OSCE into undergraduate assessment has been a valuable learning experience for the examiners. It has indicated deficits in clinical teaching. In particular, we have reflected on how little observation of assessment by the students takes place during their psychiatry attachments.

It is pessimistic to suggest that the OSCE will delay the development of postgraduate clinical skills. Instead, the exam will emphasise their importance. Candidates preparing for the exam would be well advised to request that their education supervisors

observe them carrying out patient assessments.

The OSCE will improve assessment in the MRCPsych examination and may provide the impetus to improve clinical teaching in the 'real world'.

Jim Bolton Lecturer in Psychiatry, St George's Hospital Medical School, CranmerTerrace, London SW17 ORF

### Corrigendum

'The future (or not) of the medical member. An aspect of the 1983 mental health review'. On page 9 of the paper by Graham Rooth (*Psychiatric Bulletin*, **25**, January 2001, 8–9), in the author's details, the e-mail address should read:

roothfg@cs.com

### the college

# 2001: A Mind Odyssey briefing

It is a real delight to discover that our College has a soul, and that it wants our help putting it on show.

There were about 20 people representing various divisions, faculties and special interest groups (SIGs) at the 90 minute briefing, which was enthusiastically introduced by the President, John Cox. 2001: A Mind Odyssey is a celebration of the arts, psychiatry and the mind, which aims to inspire those involved in mental health services – both professionals and service users – to explore creativity and the emotionally healthy aspects of people's lives, and thereby to facilitate people in expressing themselves. The idea is to help raise awareness of the therapeutic benefits of artistic expression.

2001: A Mind Odyssey will be launched at the Annual Meeting in London, 9-13 July 2001 and will finish at the Annual Meeting in Cardiff, 24-28 June 2002.

At the briefing Deborah Hart (Head of External Relations, tel: 020 7235 2351, ext. 127; e-mail: dhart@rcpsych.ac.uk) spoke briefly on 'where we are now', outlining a dozen events already planned for next year's Annual Meeting: art therapy workshops; film study sessions; a reception at the National Portrait Gallery; an Indian dance troupe; a children's art exhibition; classical music concert; and theatrical events among them. Other exciting events are also planned throughout the year and for the sign-off in Cardiff in 2002.

Next, Alexi Wedderburn (Events Organiser, tel: 020 7235 2351 ext. 149; e-mail: awedderburn@rcpsych.ac.uk), newly employed part-time by the College, told us 'what you can do', encouraging individual College members as well as SIGs, faculties, etc. to organise events in our localities, with or by amateur and professional groups, taking advantage of our Regional Arts Boards/Councils and local resources such as art galleries, art centres, libraries and our own trusts and hospitals. There were plenty of suggestions and further advice from her, and then about fund-raising from the next speaker, Chris Beynon (Fundraiser, tel: 020 7235 2351, ext. 149), all of which was repeated in the text of an extensive and helpful 'briefing pack' handed out - extra copies available from Deborah or Alexi.

David Hart, currently poet in residence at South Birmingham Mental Health Care Trust, gave a presentation on his work in the 'older adults' department. Dr Akmal Makhdum from the College's Eastern Division and the psycho-pharmacology SIG then spoke about enterprising local, divisional and national initiatives, mainly coupled also with the College's 'Changing Minds' campaign against stigma, already running or planned, for example, involving 30 local schools and even some local restaurants

There was a lot of discussion and finally, we were told, the rest is up to us, but that the College would answer every question and provide all the support needed. Once Alexi has approved your idea you will be able to use the 2001: A Mind Odyssey logo. Even if you only have a vague idea about a possible project, why not contact her and discuss it?

**Larry Culliford** 

### **Election of president**

Notice to Fellows and Members: Fellows and Members are reminded of their rights under the bye-laws and regulations, as follows:

#### Bye-law XI

The President shall be elected annually from amongst the Fellows.

#### Regulation XI

- (1) As soon as may be practicable after the first day of June in any year the Council shall hold a nomination meeting and shall at such meeting nominate not less than one candidate and not more than three candidates.
- (2) Between the first day of June in any year and the date that is 4 clear weeks after the nomination meeting of the Council, written nominations accompanied in each case by the nominee's written consent to stand for election, may be lodged with the Registrar, provided that each such nomination is supported in writing by not less than 12 Members of the College who are not members of the Council.
- (3) An election by ballot shall be held in accordance with the provisions of the regulations.

The nominating meeting of the Council will be held on 6 February 2001 and the last date for receiving nominations under (2) above will therefore be 6 March 2001.

Professor John Cox is in his second year of office as President and is therefore eligible for re-election.